DRAFT                    MINUTES OF THE ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL

              MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12 JANUARY 2015

AT 7:00 PM IN THE MOOT HALL

               Present:              Cllr Marson -  Mayor, took the Chair 

                                          Cllr Bond


Cllr Cox









 


   Cllr Fellowes

Cllr Fox









 


   Cllr Jones


Cllr Kiff







 


   Cllr Worster

               There were two members of the public present, in addition to Cllr Smith – SCC and PCSO Terry Barrow 

 
from the Leiston and Aldeburgh SNT.

1.
Apologies:  Cllr Stedman and Cllr Haworth-Culf  - SCDC.

2.
Councillors’ Declaration of Interest


There were no declarations of interest.

3.
To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Council meeting held on 8 December 2014



Minutes of the Council meeting held on 8 December 2014 were APPROVED.  The Minutes 
were duly signed. 


4.
SCC report and Correspondence




Cllr Smith delivered a brief report (see Appendix One) and invited questions from Cllrs.




Cllr Fellowes asked at what point SCC had reached in the budgeting process, as she was 
anxious to know the impact that making additional savings may have on residents. Cllr Smith 
replied by explaining that the next meeting to address this would take place on 12 February and 
he would report in more detail after this date. Cllr Marson commented that cut-backs were 
becoming more evident, particularly with the current road surfaces in Aldeburgh, but more 
widely across 
the County. Specific examples were provided by Cllrs Marson and Worster about 
Alde Lane and the junction with Choppings Hill and the High Street, in addition to those that 
had been discussed at previous meetings. Cllr Smith assured Cllrs that he would take these 
examples to Highways and request a progress update. He explained that re-surfacing was 
weather dependent and it may be Spring before action is taken to address these specific matters, 
particularly Slaughden Road, where responsibility is shared with SCDC.


5.
SCDC Report and Correspondence

    

Cllr Fellowes gave the report on behalf of herself and Cllr T-J Haworth-Culf (see Appendix 
Two). 
On this occasion, there were no questions for the District Cllr.


6.
Police Report



PCSO Terry Barrow delivered this month's report on behalf the SNT team (see Appendix 

Three).



Cllr Cox commented that the police had had to attend an incident in town, travelling from 

Beccles which had delayed the response time. PCSO Barrow explained that the officers were 

called out from Halesworth and were indeed in Beccles, but could equally have been in 


Leiston. The incident was subsequently attended by an officer from the SNT team and two 

PCSOs from the same team.



Cllr Kiff was surprised that only six parking tickets were issued in December, but other Cllrs 

considered that the town had been exceptionally quiet for the majority of the month. He 


continued by reminding PCSO Barrow of the SNT's commitment to report back on clear-up 

rates for the recorded crimes. This was acknowledged and will be in place for the next 


meeting.


7.
PUBLIC FORUM


The Mayor suspended Standing Orders to invite questions from the public gallery. 


There were no questions from the Public Gallery for Cllrs this month and so the Mayor 
reinstated Standing Orders.


COMMITTEES REPORTS:

8a.
FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES


8ai)
Report from Chair of F&GP

 
Cllr Kiff confirmed that Stage One of the Womens' Tour will take place in Suffolk on 17 
June 2015, with the finish taking place in Aldeburgh. Meetings with the organisers, 
SweetSpot and SCDC have been organised for 15 January. Cllr Fellowes asked about the 
costs associated with this event to ATC, not just financial, but also those associated with 
resource and time. She explained that SweetSpot was a commercial organisation and 
wondered about the knock-on costs to residents as the expense of hosting the event by 
SCDC 
was considerable.


Cllr Kiff also reported that there are still complaints about the sale of coats on the pavement 
at the weekends in the High Street.

      
8b.       ESTATES

     
8bi)
Report from Chair of Estates


Cllr Jones reported that she had been working with Ian Henderson on an application for the 
Protecting Playing Fields Grant application to fund improved drainage on Kings Field at a 
cost of circa £35k. The application is now complete and needs to be submitted before the 
funding round closes on 9 February. The only condition that Sport England has introduced 
 which ATC needs to be aware is a 25 year charge against the property. This has almost 
certainly been introduced following bad experience from earlier awards where recipients 
have benefited from funding and then sold the asset in an upgraded condition. The charge 
should not be a concern as ATC would never sell Kings Field and it has no development 
value as it is on the flood plain. 


The only other issue is not with the terms of the grant, but a problem with SCDC's pitch 
strategy report, which is a requirement of Sport England. The report produced in November 
2014, which has not yet been formally approved, states that the pitches are in good 
condition. This matter has been raised this with Cllr Haworth-Culf who is arranging for a 
meeting to discuss the report findings with the team concerned to ensure the matter is 
resolved.  Cllrs indicated their support for this application to be submitted with a 
UNANIMOUS show of hands.


Cllr Jones asked the Town Clerk to give an update on the Listed Building Application for the 
staircase. The Town Clerk explained that she had received confirmation from English 
Heritage that they were happy for the Conservation Officer at SCDC to make the decision 
and identify conditions at a local level. Cllr Harris enquired whether this would impact upon 
the Museum opening times and the Town Clerk replied that it was hoped not, but depending 
upon what the building contractor discovered, it may have an impact on them being able to 
open in April.


     
8c.
TOWN APPEARANCE




 
8ci)   
Cllr Digby reported that together with the Town Clerk, he had met with Mel West and Peter 
Lanceley from Suffolk Coastal Norse to discuss a number of improvements to SCDC owned 
facilities in the town. Although not present, Cllr Digby thanked Cllr Haworth-Culf for her role 
in continuing to pursue this matter. He felt that the meeting had been very productive and the 
group had explored the fabric and provision of toilets, shelters, car parks and rubbish bins in 
town. Cllr Digby finished by letting Cllrs know that four new bins were in place and had been 
fixed on Kings Field.



 
8d.
PLANNING




            8di)   
Cllr Worster recommended that members of the Planning Committee, together with other 

 

Cllrs who were interested, hold a separate meeting concerning the Site Allocation & Area 
 

Specific Policies consultation.



 

He updated those present about the process surrounding the application made for 33 Park 

 

Road and confirmed that applications had been received from L'Occitane, a property on 

 

Crescent Road and another for Linden Close. 



 

Cllr Bond requested an update on Fantasia and Cllr Fellowes explained that a decision had 

 

been made not to take enforcement action, but to ask the owner to submit a planning 


 

application for the works within three months. Nothing has been submitted to date.


 

Cllr Worster confirmed that there would be a meeting of the Planning Committee on 13 
 

 

January and that another Conservation Area walk had taken place that day around the 

 

Garrett Area of town.



 
8e.
MOOT HALL HERITAGE






            
8ei)
Cllr Fox reported that she will organise a date for the next meeting, but the project has been on 

 

hold since late November. Together with others from the group, she will be visiting Diss 

 

whose 
Heritage Group has recently secured Lottery funding.


 
9.
Representatives’ Reports.

· Cllr Fellowes reported that documents were about to be issued from the Sizewell Stakeholder Group concerning a consultation on 'What to do in an Emergency'. She urged ATC to consider and make an appropriate response.

· Cllr Jones, together with Cllrs Marson and Kiff attended a Trust meeting of AC&ST on Thursday 8 January. There was little to update on the financial reporting as no  figures for December were then available. Although good takings were reported for a number of events during the period and over Christmas, unfortunately the Centre was not open on New Years day. Since the meeting, December's P&L has been reported and there was an improvement in bar takings and a profit was made in the month but the overall loss for the year, which is not final, will be significantly more than 2013. There was discussion regarding the current staff situation but until the first review meeting at the end of this month has taken place, there is nothing to report. The situation regarding recompense for the fault problem with the solar panel installation was not satisfactory for the three Town Cllrs as there was reluctance, from others to pursue this matter.

· Cllr Jones would be attending the Aldeburgh Society meeting on 13 January, where there will be a speaker from Suffolk Preservation Society.

· Cllr Harris had attended a meeting of the Museum Trustees. 

· Cllr Digby confirmed that 50% of allotment holders had paid their rent for the coming year. There is a short waiting list of three for plots.

10. 
Town Clerk’s Report


The Town Clerk reported that following the visit from Zurich Insurance, she had received 
some revised premiums, which offered greater levels of cover over a longer-term period and 
offered an annual saving of £2k against the current policy. The PCSO contract was also due 
for renewal, but needed some revisions to reflect the new office that the SNT team were due 
to occupy in Aldeburgh.


The Town Clerk urged Cllrs to examine the footpath leading from the Churchyard into the 
Cemetery. The surface has almost washed away and it is especially muddy underfoot. SCDC 
is aware that this needs addressing and a plan of action has been requested.


Cllrs were reminded that the Groundsman is now working three days a week and any jobs 
should be channelled through the office or via Cllr Cox. It was also suggested that Cllrs ring 
the office before calling in to ensure that the Clerk was free for meetings. She cited a recent 
example of five Cllrs visiting the office,whilst she was trying to deal with members of the 
public. Finally, she reminded Cllrs that she would be attending an Election workshop hosted 
by SALC on 14 January and that she would be hosting a series of meetings on 15 January 
concerning the Women’s Tour Cycle Race. 

              11.        Mayor’s Notes.


 



Cllr Marson had represented ATC at several functions and meetings during the past month, 
starting with;

· Suffolk County Council Carol Service at Endeavour House on 11 December

· Attended the memorial service for former Mayor and ATC Cllr, Hugo Herbert-Jones on 13 December

· 17 December – attended the Aldeburgh Primary School production WW1 sing-along

· On Christmas Day, the Mayor and his Consort took Christmas greetings to the Hospital and Garret House residents,

· Joined hardy souls on the beach for the Boxing Day swim

12.
Correspondence


There were no items of correspondence to report.



13.
Gifts and/or Hospitality Received by Councillors


Cllrs had nothing to report this month.



14.
Items to pay – details had been previously circulated to Cllrs.


All payments were PROPOSED FOR APPROVAL


PROPOSED by Cllr Kiff. SECONDED by Cllr Jones. 


10 In Favour 


0   Against


0   Abstentions


CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

   There being nothing further to discuss the meeting ended at 8.05 pm

   
   The next meeting of Aldeburgh Town Council will take place on Monday 9 February 2015

at 7.00 pm in The Moot Hall.






 
APPENDIX ONE

         SCC REPORT TO ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL


COUNTY COUNCILLOR RICHARD SMITH, MVO 


12 JANUARY 2015

May I wish you all a happy and healthy New Year.

With the intervention of the Christmas and New Year break since my last report, I have little new news to give you.

Thank you for letting me see a draft copy of the Town Plan; I am sorry that I was not able to be present at the meeting to discuss this on 6 January, but I had engagements in London that day. I will, however, attend the public meeting being held on 31 January. I know how much hard work has been put in by so many townspeople to the document, which is ambitious but realistic, and I look forward to hearing the opinion of local people before the document is finalised. I am pleased to have been able to contribute a total of £750 from my Locality Budget to helping this project proceed.

I was pleased, but humbled, to attend the memorial service on 13 December for Hugo Herbert-Jones. Hugo was a great man and a huge enthusiast for all things to do with Aldeburgh. His very special qualities were ably brought-out by his son during the memorable  memorial address, which was full of humour, stressing not only Hugo’s irascibilities but also his big-heartedness. His many schemes pushing forward the work of Aldeburgh Town Council are also legion.

I have now finished my annual round of visiting the four schools in the area I represent and meeting with the Head Teachers. I have reported previously on my meeting with Mrs Gayler here at Aldeburgh Primary, but am pleased to say that I found much good news at Knodishall Coldfair Green Primary and at Leiston Primary (which is now part of the Avocet Academy Group with Wickham Market and Easton primary schools). I am confident that all our young children are receiving a good, dedicated and focussed education, and that this progress will be continued at Alde Valley as they have from 1 January transformed into an Academy under the Bright Tribe sponsorship. The New Year is a time rightly to be optimistic, and I certainly have that spirit about the future direction, standards and dedication of staff in all of our local schools.

It is a while since I have mentioned Aldeburgh Library, but I do keep in touch with developments there. The Trustees, as Councillor Kiff, reports to this Council, are achieving excellent things and the developments at the library and the successful innovations to make it a hub of life-long learning are being disseminated proudly throughout the County. The way Suffolk’s libraries are now organised and run is unique in Britain, but because of its demonstrable success it has attracted much interest from elsewhere, and our model is likely to be copied by others – with the Aldeburgh example blazing the way ahead!

Finally, the plans to install the vehicle-activated speed signs are continuing well and I am hopeful that the system could be up-and-running in February. For maximum impact on motorists, these signs need to be moved around every two or three weeks from permanent poles provided for the purpose. I hope, once operational, they will have a noticeable effect on speeds within our built-up areas and both lower average speeds and increase road and pedestrian safety.

…And I suppose I should have paid tribute to those hardy souls who took the traditional Boxing Day dip in the sea, many in the cause of charity. I am far too cowardly to join them, even though my excuse should really be that I was away from home over the Christmas period!


 
APPENDIX TWO 



 
SCDC REPORT TO ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL





 
FROM CLLRS FELLOWES AND HAWORTH -CULF

    12 JANUARY 2015    


Budget 2015/16

Suffolk Coastal is in the process of deciding its budget for 2015/16, while also updating its Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) for the next four years.   Indications are that there will be no increase in precept.

Our financial objectives are to;

a) ensure that the Council sets a balanced, sustainable budget year by year, so that forecast spending does not exceed forecast resources available to it; 

b) plan for a level of council tax that the Council, its residents and Government see as necessary, acceptable and affordable to ensure that it has the financial capacity to deliver the Council’s policies and objectives; 

c) redirect resources over time to adequately support and resource the priorities of the both the Council and the wider community; and 

d) maintain sufficient reserves and balances to ensure that the Council’s long term financial health remains sound.

We will continue to find innovative ways to reduce spending and increase income.  An example is the Council’s accommodation project which will occur over the next 3 years.

In the draft plan some resources have been set aside in the budget for priorities of interest to ATC such as maintenance of toilet facilities, with other details available on the website.

Planning

Consultation on the Site Allocation and Specific Area Policies (Local Plan) is open until 25th February.  Cllr Fellowes has been in touch with Steve Milligan SCDC to discuss all the current applications for this area and can give more information or answer questions under the Planning item.

Local residents are being warned to watch out for a possible Council Tax scam.

Suffolk Coastal was made aware of the possible scam, after a Kesgrave man received an email, entitled ‘Your Council Tax Bill Overdue’, claiming he had an unpaid Council Tax bill.  The email went on to demand that he responded by providing personal information within 72 hours, otherwise further action would be taken.  Thankfully, the resident was not taken in by the scam and did not respond. Instead, he contacted Suffolk Coastal to make us aware of the email.

SCDC would never send an email of this nature, demanding personal information or asking for personal details online. Our bills, including arrears notices, are sent out by post and we accept payments via the secure web-based system or by telephone.   The public are advised never to give personal details over the telephone unless they are 100% sure of the identity of the caller.

For further advice about scams and online safety is available in the ‘safety advice’ section of the Suffolk Police website www.suffolk.police.uk which includes a link to the leaflet ‘Little book of big scams’.  

2015 Suffolk Internship programme now open for applications

Suffolk Coastal and Waveney District Councils have three internship placements available this year which are open to graduates, undergraduates and school leavers. Opportunities include placements in Economic Services and Human Resources at SCDC and Housing Options at Waveney. The closing date is 30/01/15 see website for more information.

New Change4Life campaign encourages families to make Sugar Swaps

As seen on the television, Public Health England has launched a campaign to encourage parents to cut down the amount of sugar their children consume by making one or more simple swaps.  Families can register for free Sugar Swap packs filled with hints, tips and recipe suggestions, plus money off vouchers.

Funding opportunity for SME engineering businesses

Small and medium sized engineering firms (fewer than 250 employees) can apply for skills funding to help their businesses grow through the Government’s Employer Ownership Fund towards 50% of extra training costs. Applications are open until 27th February 2015 see website for further details about the scheme and how to apply.

Community Enabling Budget


Both Cllr Haworth-Culf and Cllr Fellowes still have funds which are available to be committed this 
financial year, for new projects that will support local communities. Please contact us to discuss 
your ideas. 


APPENDIX THREE

ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL POLICE REPORT – JANUARY 2015

	· There were 9 crimes for Aldeburgh during December 2014. For the same period in 2013, there were 13 crimes.
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Of interest to the Council in December 2014
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	No of offences
	Offence
	Type of offence

	3
	Assault
	2 x Assault ABH – offender arrested and charged.

1 x Common Assault – offender arrested and charged.

	3
	Theft
	1 x Theft from Shop – enquiries ongoing

1 x Theft Other – undetected

1 x Theft from Automatic Machine or Meter - undetected

	2
	Damage
	1 x Criminal Damage to a vehicle (under £5k) - undetected

1 x Criminal Damage Other (under £5k) - undetected

	1
	Other
	1 x non-counting Fraud Investigation – undetected



	No of offences
	Offence
	Location of offence

	        6              
	Parking
	Aldeburgh streets.


Leiston and Aldeburgh Priorities 

Leiston Youth Priority –

To reduce littering on parks at Victory Road and King Georges Avenue Leiston. Working together with partner agencies to make the parks a safer environment for all to enjoy. 

Leiston - 

Road Safety -  targeting Speeding, Drink Driving, illegal parking, cycles with no lights.

Aldeburgh -

Road Safety -  targeting Speeding, Drink Driving, illegal parking, cycles with no lights.

Next Priority Meeting

Leiston Community Centre – 10 February 2015 at 7.00 pm Community Centre, King Georges Ave

Aldeburgh Community Centre – 11 February 2015 at 7.00 pm Community Centre, Kings Field

Your Safer Neighbourhood Team

Tel. 101

E-mail leistonaldeburgh.snt@suffolk.pnn.police.uk
PS 403 Mark Beresford

PCSO 3178 Terry Barrow


PC 1510 Carl Lawrence

PCSO 3316 Chris Francis
 


